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PLUMTREE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in Burnside Memorial Hall at 7:00 pm on Monday 23rd January 2023
Present: 

Cllr M Bylina (Chairman), Cllr M Clark, Cllr R Fielding and Cllr A Kerrison, Borough Councillor D Mason,
County Councillor J Cottee, R Hague (Clerk) and 4 Members of the Public
1
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies received from Cllr A Burnett, Cllr J Richards and Cllr P Perkins. 
2
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 


None.
3
OPEN SESSION

A resident had contacted Severn Trent over concerns the procedure of getting a taxi to the next bus stop and reclaiming the costs wouldn’t be possible for some of the residents who do not have internet access or a mobile phone. There were also concerns that as there are no taxi companies in the immediate vicinity it may be difficult to get a taxi to do such a short journey. The Council agreed that the scheme had not been well thought out and it would be more preferrable to run a mini bus at very least during the morning and evening rush hour period. The clerk has been liaising with the Communications Officer at Severn Trent and will feed back the concerns. It was noted that the posters which were supposed to be displayed at each of the affected bus stops were not up yet. Cllr Cottee reported that residents in Keyworth were also experiencing problems with it taking in excess of 20 minutes to get out of the Platt Lane junction onto the A606. There had also been a notable increase in HGVs using Church Hill. Cllr Cottee is setting up an online meeting for next Monday to discuss the matter, Cllr Clark will attend on behalf of the Parish Council.

A resident on Cotgrave Lane asked if a deer crossing sign could be installed as deer are frequently seen crossing at the same part of the road. Cllr Cottee will follow this up.


A resident had emailed the clerk with several concerns. Firstly the road surface on Church Lane, whilst some pot holes had been repaired the surface is already breaking away again. Cllr Cottee will take this back to highways and ask them to relook at the defects but said a full resurfacing of the road would be a low priority. It was noted that Streetwise will repair the damaged verge on Church Lane when the weather is better. Secondly the resident expressed concern about the size of the hedge opposite Ives & Co on Main Street, this had been inspected by a Highways Officer and it was not deemed to be of concern, the photographs sent by the resident were projected onto the screen and the Council agreed the hedge did not impede visibility and agreed not to take the matter further. The resident had made a request for a dog waste bin near the Church/Burnside Hall, as there is a bin at the bottom of Church Hill and on Old Melton Road the Parish Council agreed not to recommend this. The final concern about the parking of the mini bus on Church Hill would be covered under correspondence.
4

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 21ST NOVEMBER 2022
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 21st November 2022 were accepted by the Council and signed by Cllr Bylina as a true account of the meeting. 
5

BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCIL UPDATES
Cllr Cottee updated the meeting on County Council matters including the budget for 2023/24, there will be a 2% increase on adult social care and a 2.8% increase for the County Council. Cameras had been installed in several villages, the County Council were unsure who had installed them, if one appears in Plumtree Cllr Cottee should be notified. Cllr Cottee was asked for an update on the fire station in West Bridgford. The Government had provided £2.2m in funding so the fire service will now review what was put forward. Cllr Cottee noted he could see no reason why the night shift would be lost now.

Cllr Mason updated the meeting on Borough Council matters. The Council has just had an independent review and it is deemed to be well run, it is one of only a few councils to be debt free. The leisure centre in Bingham is due to open within the next 6 weeks. Elections will be taking place in May, voters will need to have photo ID, more information is available on Rushcliffe Borough Council’s website. An elite athlete grant has just opened for applications. Rushcliffe have now appointed a Digital High Street Advisor. There will be a consultation coming out looking at the Police budget. The new crematorium will be opening towards the summer. Rushcliffe’s budget has not been voted on yet, but there is expected to be no increase for properties in band A-C. Unlike in previous years voting would take place for Normanton residents at the cricket club instead of the Burnside Memorial Hall with 
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Plumtree residents. Cllr Bylina expressed thanks to Cllr Mason who would no longer be covering Plumtree after the elections in May following the ward boundary reviews. 
6

SEVERN TRENT WATER ROADWORKS UPDATE
This item was covered during the Open Session. Clerk and Cllr Cottee to liaise with Severn Trent.
Cllr Cottee and Cllr Mason left the meeting.
7
FTTP BROADBAND UPDATE


Cllr Clark reported that a total of 455 properties were included in the scheme, all Plumtree and Plumtree Park properties were now connected. The final 51 properties are due to have FTTP available within the next two weeks.
8

FINANCE



(a) Payments for Approval



 The list of payments below had been circulated prior to the meeting and were accepted by the Council.
	Date
	Payee
	Reason
	Total

	01/12/2022
	Rempstone Parish Council
	1/5th Share of SLCC Membership
	£34.20

	31/12/2022
	R Hague
	Q3 Salary
	£817.60

	31/12/2022
	R Hague
	Monthly Expenses/Home Working Allowance - Oct, Nov, Dec
	£150.00

	19/01/2023
	ICO
	Data Protection Fee
	£35.00

	31/01/2023
	Burnside Memorial Hall
	Hall Hire - 23/01
	£24.50

	07/02/2023
	Calico UK
	Annual Website Domain Name Fee
	£24.00




(b) Bank Reconciliation

The bank reconciliation had been circulated prior to the meeting and was accepted by the Council.
(c) Budget and Precept for 2023/24

The Council were all in favour of requesting a precept of £6080 which equates to a 12.3% increase. In monetary terms this equates to an increase from £43.44 to £48.80 a year on a band D property. This had become necessary as the Council has changed the way they employ a clerk and therefore a rebalancing exercise has been necessary to ensure that the Council also retain a suitable level of reserves. It is unlikely such a high increase will be required next year. The clerk had prepared a comparison of where the Council’s precept rate sits compared to other similar sized parishes, Plumtree is currently in the middle.
9

PLANNING



No new applications to discuss.

22/01734/LBC - 2 Hall Farm House, Church Hill, Plumtree -  Replacement of Existing Windows to South West and South East Elevations – PC no objection, RBC permission granted.
10

ENVIRONMENT
Cllr Kerrison provided an update on the cricket club. The club have now decided not to implement an extension and new fencing has now gone in. The work on the new car park is due to start by the end of February. Cllr Kerrison will provide an update at the next meeting with the intention that the Parish Council will be able to issue the grant at this point.
11

CORONATION EVENT

Cllr Bylina outlined the plans provided by Buckingham Palace for the King’s Coronation. The Parish Council agreed not to formally arrange any events but would be happy to communicate any events other groups or organisations had planned.
 
12

CORRESPONDENCE


(a) Town and Parish Forum – 16th March 2023


The clerk and chairman are booked to attend.
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(b)
Low Carbon and Sustainable Design Supplementary Planning Document Consultation

The Council agreed not to submit a comment.

(c)
Greater Nottingham Strategic Plan – Preferred Approach Consultation
The Council agreed not to submit a comment.

(d)
Letter of notification that beacons will not be lit for the Coronation of King Charles.
Noted.

(e)
Prospective Candidates Election Briefing Session – 1st March
This session is open to councillors and all members of the public who wish to stand in the upcoming elections, places can be booked directly with Rushcliffe Borough Council, more information is available from the clerk.

(f) Email from Plumtree School

The clerk read out a letter from Plumtree School regarding the parking of the mini bus. It was agreed the clerk would write back to the school to update on the progress of the new car park at the cricket club.
13

NEXT AGENDA ITEMS 



Next agenda to include: Policy Reviews
14

DATE OF NEXT MEETING 


Monday 20th March


Meeting closed at 8.45pm. 
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